onsin State Representative

PO Box 8952, State Capitol Madison, Wisconsin 53708-8952 Toll-free: (888) 534-0041 Fax: (608) 282-3641 Rep.Ballweg@legis.wi.gov

41st Assembly District

AB 808: Fees for Election Recounts
Testimony of State Representative Joan Ballweg
Assembly Committee on Criminal Justice and Public Safety
January 28, 2016

Thank you, Chair Kleefisch, and members of the Committee on Criminal Justice and Public Safety for holding this public hearing on the Sexual Assault Amnesty bill.

It is estimated that someone in America is sexually assaulted nearly every two minutes. The statistics surrounding this crime are troubling and reveal a significant barrier to solving the problem: sexual assault is widely underreported.

According to the National Institute of Justice, fewer than five percent of rapes of college women are reported to law enforcement officials. The 2015 Report on the Association of American Universities (AAU) Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Sexual Misconduct states that nearly seventy-five percent of students who were victims of nonconsensual sexual penetration by use of physical force had been consuming alcohol at the time of the assault. This same study reported that other forms of sexual assault were reported about a quarter of the time. We need to do something to stop this trend.

Assembly Bill 808 removes a barrier to reporting by prohibiting law enforcement from issuing an underage drinking ticket to a victim of sexual assault. This protection is extended to a bystander who is assisting the victim and applies to any individual under the age of 21 throughout Wisconsin. AB 808 also prohibits the University of Wisconsin System from imposing certain disciplinary actions against victims of sexual assault.

The Sexual Assault Amnesty Bill is supported by both law enforcement and university officials. We worked closely with the Department of Justice during drafting. UW-System President Ray Cross is working with the Board of Regents to formally support this legislation. AB 808 will codify policy that is currently followed by UW System schools and, according to AG Brad Schimel, law enforcement agencies. You may wonder why it's necessary to put into law what is already in practice. Policy does not carry the weight of law, and we want to send a strong message to survivors of sexual assault. "You are not to blame, let us help you."

We also worked closely with victim advocates when crafting this proposal. I'd like to thank the Wisconsin Coalition Against Sexual Assault (WCASA) and UW-Madison student group PAVE (Promoting Awareness, Victim Empowerment) for their feedback and support.

WCASA Director of Prevention Kelly Moe Litke very simply and powerfully summarized the need for this legislation, "It is only through the courage of survivors coming forward to report these crimes that we can hold perpetrators accountable."

Thank you for your time.



BRAD D. SCHIMEL ATTORNEY GENERAL

Andrew C. Cook Deputy Attorney General 114 East, State Capitol P.O. Box 7857 Madison, WI 53707-7857 608/266-1221 TTY 1-800-947-3529

To:

Members of the Assembly Committee on Criminal Justice & Public Safety

From:

Attorney General Brad Schimel Wisconsin Department of Justice

Date:

January 28, 2016

Subject:

Support for Assembly Bill 808

Thank you Chairman Kleefisch and committee members for the opportunity to present you with written testimony on Assembly Bill 808. The Department of Justice appreciates your thoughtful consideration of this proposal.

I'm glad we've partnered with Representative Ballweg and Senator Petrowski on this commonsense proposal that will help give power back to victims who have experienced a tragic event and lost control to their offender. Thanks to our joint efforts we've built strong support for this proposal including educators, law enforcement, victim advocates, and a bi-partisan group of legislators.

Victims of sex crimes already have a tough decision to make when deciding whether or not to involve law enforcement when they have been assaulted. As a veteran prosecutor, I have seen time and time again how difficult it is for a victim of sexual violence to seek help from the criminal justice system. If they come forward, the path before them usually is very difficult. They may face invasive medical exams, embarrassing questions about their lives, and aggressive challenges to their credibility and character. They often find out that people they thought they could count on are not really friends.

Assembly Bill 808 breaks down one barrier to reporting to law enforcement and seeking medical attention when an underage person falls victim to sexual assault or assists a friend who has been assaulted. This legislation recognizes that perpetrators of sexual assault regularly use alcohol as a weapon to weaken the defenses of their victims.

We all rely on victims of sexual assault to make reports to law enforcement. If they do not, perpetrators continue to assault and there will be more victims.

Therefore we must do what we can to reduce the barriers to reporting. Assembly Bill 808 does just that by letting victims know that they do not need to worry about being cited for underage drinking or facing school discipline when they are trying to decide what to do when confronted with one of

the most difficult circumstances a young person will ever face.

Fear of consequences for drinking should never come in the way of a victim seeking help and being treated by medical professionals after a horrific crime like sexual assault. If a victim hesitates, it can be harder for law enforcement and medical professionals to gather the evidence necessary in the search for the truth.

I encourage you to support Assembly Bill 808 and move it forward to the full Assembly. Again, thank you for your consideration and please feel free to contact me with any questions.



WISCONSIN COALITION AGAINST SEXUAL ASSAULT

Testimony

To:

Members of the State Assembly Committee on Criminal Justice and Public Safety

From:

Wisconsin Coalition Against Sexual Assault (WCASA)

Date:

January 28, 2016

Re:

Assembly Bill 808, Sexual Assault Amnesty Legislation

Position:

Support

Good Morning,

My name is Dominic Holt, public policy and communications coordinator with the Wisconsin Coalition Against Sexual Assault (WCASA). WCASA is a statewide membership agency comprised of organizations and individuals working to end sexual violence in Wisconsin. Among these are the 51 sexual assault service provider agencies throughout the state that offer support, advocacy and information to survivors of sexual assault and their families.

WCASA thanks Chairman Kleefisch for bringing Assembly Bill 808 forward for consideration today. WCASA also thanks Representative Ballweg, Senator Petrowski, Attorney General Schimel, University of Wisconsin – Madison (UW) Chancellor Blank, and the UW Police Department for their leadership on this legislation.

With various stipulations, Assembly Bill 808 essentially prohibits law enforcement from citing, and University of Wisconsin System officials from disciplining, an individual for underage drinking if, associated with that drinking, the individual is a victim of, or bystander to, sexual assault, human trafficking, or related crimes. WCASA is proud to support this legislation.

Nationally, alcohol is the most common drug used in campus sexual assaults. Studies find that one in five women (20%) is sexually assaulted while in college. Yet, only 2% of incapacitated sexual assault survivors report the crime to campus officials or local law enforcement.

Survivors face many barriers after an assault, contributing to low reporting rates, especially on college campuses. Typical barriers include scrutiny, blame, fear, intimidation, and shaming. Understandably, underage students who were drinking at the time of the assault are hesitant to report sexual assaults because of concerns about potential consequences for alcohol consumption.

Assembly Bill 808 removes this barrier to reporting, and recognizes that sexual assault is far and away the more heinous crime. In a society that frequently and wrongly blames survivors for their conduct, this amnesty puts the focus where it belongs: on the criminal conduct of perpetrators.

Our hope is that this bill sends the message that sexual assault survivors should not be blamed for the violence committed against them. In other words, sexual assault is 100% the fault of the perpetrator, regardless of whether alcohol or other substances were involved in the crime.

If and when survivors do come forward, we must ensure that they have the full support of law enforcement and their community, so that they – and other survivors – feel safe to report. Assembly Bill 808 is an excellent step in that direction.

WCASA urges the Committee to support Assembly Bill 808. Thank you for your consideration. If you have questions, please contact me at dominich@wcasa.org or at the number above.

ⁱ Alcohol and Drug-Facilitated Sexual Assault in Wisconsin. Wisconsin Department of Health Services, Division of Mental Health and Substance Abuse Services. Fact sheet. June 2015.

Incapacitated in terms of being drugged, drunk, passed out, etc. Source: Not Alone – The First Report of the White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault, April 2014. Cited:

Krebs, C.P., Lindquist, C.H., Warner, T.D., Fisher, B.S., & Martin, S.L. (2007). The Campus Sexual Assault (CSA) Study. Washington, DC: National Institute of Justice, U.S. Department of Justice.; Krebs, C.P., Lindquist, C.H., Warner, T.D., Fisher, B.S., & Martin, S.L. (2009). College Women's Experiences with Physically Forced, Alcohol- or Other Drug-Enabled, and Drug-Facilitated Sexual Assault Before and Since Entering College. Journal of American College Health, 57(6), 639-647.

iii ibid.



Assembly Bill 808: Sexual Assault Victim Amnesty Testimony of State Senator Jerry Petrowski Senate Committee on Judiciary and Public Safety March 01, 2016

Thank you, Chair Wanggaard, and members of the Committee on Judiciary and Public Safety for holding this public hearing on the Sexual Assault Victim Amnesty bill.

Recently there has been a growing awareness of the epidemic of sexual violence on college campuses across the nation. However, according to the National Institute of Justice, fewer than five percent of rapes of college women are reported to law enforcement officials. The 2015 Report on the Association of American Universities (AAU) Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Sexual Misconduct states that nearly seventy-five percent of students who were victims of nonconsensual sexual contact by use of physical force had been consuming alcohol at the time of the assault.

Fear of consequences for under-age drinking from law enforcement or an academic institution can translate into a barrier to reporting for the victim. It is a very real deterrent in the eyes of survivors who might otherwise want to involve law enforcement and seek medical attention following an assault. That should not be the case.

Assembly Bill 808 removes a barrier to reporting by prohibiting law enforcement from issuing an underage drinking ticket to a victim of sexual assault. The bill applies to any survivor under the age of 21 throughout Wisconsin and extends protection to a bystander who is assisting that individual. This measure also prohibits the University of Wisconsin System from imposing certain disciplinary actions against victims of sexual assault.

We have worked closely with the Department of Justice as well as with victim advocates during the drafting of this proposal. Additionally, this legislation is supported by both law enforcement and university officials. Assembly Bill 808 will codify policy that is currently followed by UW System Schools and law enforcement agencies. In doing so we will send a very clear message to survivors of sexual assault by re-assuring them that it is not only against policy, but state law, for them to be sanctioned for underage drinking in these situations.

An unreported crime leaves the perpetrator free to continue his or her actions and free to commit another assault. It also makes it difficult to know how to most actively and aggressively tackle the problem. We know underreporting to be a huge issue and anything that we can do to remove barriers, we must do.

Thank you for your time. I would be happy to answer any questions you may have.